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May 21, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s review and approval is legislation authorizing supplemental capital appropriation authority of $8.68 million to the King County Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks.  This ordinance is being proposed outside of the regular quarterly requests because of the unique nature of the transaction.

The Solid Waste Division is seeking budget approval to purchase an approximately 12-acre site on Harbor Island, known as the Fisher Mill site, for potential future use as a solid waste intermodal/transfer facility at a cost of $8.5 million.  The supplemental request also includes $180,000 to cover expenses incurred during the due diligence period to evaluate the property.  Funding for the immediate acquisition of the property is provided from the accrued reserves in the Solid Waste Construction Fund.  The reserves have been accumulated over the last five years to fund expected long-term capital needs on a pay-as-you-go basis to minimize debt financing.  Through a combination of operational efficiencies and changes, as well as one-time savings, these reserves will be replenished.  These proposed savings measures will be contained in the proposed 2004 budget for Council consideration this fall.  The most recent financial plan for the fund is attached for your review.

The Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan, as adopted by the Council in 2001, lays out waste export as the future operating model for addressing the region’s disposal needs following the expected closure of the Cedar Hills Landfill in 2012.  This supplemental request stems from the Division’s effort to begin the necessary implementation and coordination study required by the Solid Waste Plan to pursue waste export in a manner that will reap the most benefits for King County solid waste ratepayers.  In preparation for waste export, preliminary identification and assessment of potential intermodal sites was undertaken jointly with the City of Seattle in the late summer of 2002.  Of the potential sites identified in suburban King County and in Seattle, the Fisher Flour Mill property was identified as having a number of necessary characteristics, but additionally, was the only potentially suitable property on the market.  

Ideally the sequence for making the policy decision regarding the County’s strategy for implementing waste export would begin with a dialogue with our partner cities and potentially affected jurisdictions as envisioned in the Solid Waste Plan prior to acquisition of a specific site.  However, the real estate market follows its own pace, and other parties have shown an interest in this property.  All preliminary information about this property indicates that it is uniquely suited to our purposes.  Accordingly, this request for acquisition precedes completion of a formal siting process that fully analyzes other alternatives with the understanding that such a process will occur upon acquisition of the property.  I have made this commitment to our partner cities should the Council approve this proposal.

Actual site development would still require completion of formal siting processes in accordance with the Solid Waste Plan and the State Environmental Policy Act; as well as further Council actions that would include, at a minimum, a policy decision to build a public intermodal facility, a formal decision to site the facility at a particular location, and budgetary authority to develop the site.  The purchase of the site at this time preserves the option of developing the site at a future date similar to the County’s approach to siting other major future facilities such as a third regional justice center on the Eastside.  Should a decision be subsequently reached not to develop the site, it can be sold.

To assist in your review of this proposal, several supporting documents are provided as attachments to this transmittal including a discussion of the specific characteristics of the property and a timeframe for further analysis and decisions and the Solid Waste Construction Fund Financial Plan.  The department will work with you and your staff to provide any other documents you may need in your review.  In addition, the Business Case for a County-Owned Intermodal Facility: Promoting Competition in Solid Waste Disposal will be provided concurrently for the Council’s use in evaluating this proposal.  The business case was developed through work with several consulting firms to best understand the underlying economics of the solid waste industry here in King County and to evaluate how a County-owned and operated intermodal facility can effect the cost effective provision of disposal services in the future as opposed to other alternatives.

Significant findings presented in the business case highlight the multiple benefits of a public presence in the solid waste market as noted below:

· Currently the private sector solid waste industry in King County is highly concentrated and consolidated between two firms who dominate the marketplace with potentially deleterious effects on consumers.  Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission regulation does not include disposal rates – they are treated as a pass-through to customers.

· The decision of private haulers to charge the same tipping fees as King County, without providing the same range of services (self haul, recycling, grants to cities, comprehensive planning) and associated costs, demonstrates that the absence of a freely competitive market and the ineffectiveness of existing regulation results in little price competition for consumers.

· Many case studies demonstrate that when the public sector acts to promote competition in solid waste, ratepayers have received as much 40 percent in savings. 

· There is a constrained supply of intermodal capacity in the region, and the existing supply may be inadequate to serve both general cargo and solid waste upon the closure of Cedar Hills.
· Barring additional intermodal capacity, the general commercial cargo and solid waste may compete for the existing supply, which could drive up prices for intermodal services for solid waste and could possibly interfere with regional freight mobility.  Adequate long-term intermodal capacity is critical to the viability of waste export as a cost-effective disposal strategy.

· There are many ways to enhance private sector competition in solid waste disposal (e.g. new public landfill, incineration, public trucking) but a publicly-owned intermodal facility is the most cost effective.

· Upon the closure of Cedar Hills, the County should continue to play an important role in provision of cost-effective disposal services through its consolidation of the region’s waste flow.  The larger the tonnage going out to bid, the better the price for consumers.

· To pay for the intermodal facility with no impact on future solid waste rates, the County will need to realize less than a ten percent savings in disposal costs as a result of increased competition between private disposal providers.  Based on other public sector experience, savings from increased competition has been significantly more and we expect similar outcomes.

· Ultimately, the lower solid waste prices that will likely result from a continued public presence in the solid waste market will benefit the economy as a whole.

The Council’s approval of the expenditure authority is necessary to move forward with the transaction.  Under the terms of the signed Purchase and Sale Agreement with the seller, the timing of the Council’s decision will have an effect on how much the County must pay to purchase the site.  The purchase price for the property is $8.5 million.  If the Council approves the proposed supplemental request by mid-July 2003, the County will pay only that base purchase price.  After July 31, 2003, the County must pay $100,000 per month to extend the property closing date that is neither refundable nor applied toward the purchase price.  The last possible closing date is December 19, 2003.  In effect, the County could pay as much as $9-million for the property if a decision to purchase cannot be made until December.  While I understand that this is an important decision requiring sufficient time for Council analysis and deliberation, it is in the County’s fiscal interest to purchase the property for the least amount possible.

The County is presented with a unique opportunity to acquire the Fisher Flour Mill property and I look forward to our ongoing work to chart the best course for moving towards waste export.  If you or your staff have questions about the supplemental request, the property itself, or the business case, please contact Pam Bissonnette, Director of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP), at (206) 296-6500, Rod Hansen, Director of the Solid Waste Division of DNRP, at (206) 296-4385, or Mark Buscher, Lead Planner in the Solid Waste Division of DNRP, at (206) 296-4360.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Budget and Management
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